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May 21, 2014 
 
 
Peter Lee, Executive Director 
Covered California 
560 J Street, Suite 290 
Sacramento, CA 95814 
 

Dear Mr. Lee, 

Community Health Councils (CHC), on behalf of the undersigned and our Covering Kids and Families 
(CKF) and LA Access to Health Coverage Coalitions, writes to provide input on the proposal to 
consolidate outreach, education and enrollment.  CKF and LA Access combined represent more than 
100 organizations across California and Los Angeles County.  Many partners are current Covered CA 
Outreach and Education (O/E) grantees and Certified Enrollment Entities (CEEs) with years of 
experience who touch the lives of thousands of Californians.   

We agree that consumers need to engage with enrollment assistance entities that are able to provide 
a full spectrum of services, not just outreach and enrollment but utilization and retention. However, 
we are concerned by the rushed process to redesign the existing program and want to share three 
overarching concerns: 

1. The process is moving too quickly without comprehensive stakeholder engagement. While we 
understand the need to make improvements, we feel that more time is required to consider all 
options.  For example, concerns exist that rural communities would not receive the localized 
support they need if the current Navigator program is the model.  A lot of time and effort has 
gone into developing the current programs and they should not be easily dismissed.  Staff have 
discussed this proposal at regional CEE and O/E grantee meetings; however, there wasn’t a formal 
engagement process as in the past.  At a minimum, the Marketing, Outreach, and Enrollment 
Assistance Advisory Group should be convened to vet the recommendations. It is no longer 
necessary to make rush decisions given the recent federal rule that only bars Federally Facilitated 
Marketplaces from providing per application fees.  We urge Covered CA not to make any changes 
at this time, but to engage in comprehensive planning that includes broad based stakeholder 
and consumer input and reviews data through the next open enrollment period. 

2. Coordination between Covered CA and the Department of Health Care Services (DHCS) is 
lacking.  It was clear from the beginning of the initial open enrollment that consumers would seek 
out enrollment assistance regardless of the program for which they were eligible.  Both agencies 
worked in concert to create the initial Statewide Marketing, Outreach & Education Program 
design. Yet with this decision, there is no such joint deliberation. If one of the goals is to provide a 
seamless health coverage system, enrollment assistance designed to support that system must 
also be seamless.  We urge both agencies to work together again in the redesign of the 
enrollment assistance program so that it meets the needs of all consumers.   

3. Recent data on the usage of Certified Enrollment Counselors (CECs) does not provide the full 
picture.  Recent data show that only 9% of those who enrolled did so with help from a CEC. We 
feel this not an accurate picture.  We are aware of many CECs who prior to being certified were 
helping consumers complete their applications (these would appear as self-enrolled).  Some CECs 
found it simpler to make a correction (some of which occurred in other service channels) in a 
consumer’s existing application instead of going through the delegation process. Whereas agents 
assisted the most consumers, in the Asian and perhaps other communities many consumers may 
have gone to agents given the limited number of CECs who spoke their language.  Finally, these 
data do not show the number of Medi-Cal applications completed by CECs or the amount of 
troubleshooting CECs offered.  We recommend that additional data be provided or collected that 
could offer a better understanding of how the CEC service channel was utilized. 
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If and when the consolidation of the O/E grants and the CEE program moves forward, we offer the following as an 
initial set of recommendations: 

1. Funding for the program must be adequate.  The $5 million that is set aside for the current Navigator 
program is insufficient.  There are still Californians who need help enrolling into coverage, many of whom will 
have obtained coverage but dropped off due to financial or other barriers.  We believe that community-based 
enrollment assistance can play a critical role in helping consumers maintain and utilize their coverage.  
Therefore, we recommend that Covered CA and DHCS conduct a full analysis of how much funding would be 
needed to provide comprehensive services, taking into account regional concerns such as the number of 
uninsured and “hard to reach” populations. 

2. Organizations/ Collaborations need flexibility in providing services.  Many O/E grantees and CEE groups were 
naturally working together even before Covered CA identified the need for this. In addition, many O/E 
collaborations chose partners who may not have had the capacity to conduct enrollment but had expertise in 
outreaching and educating eligible populations.  We believe that agencies/ collaborations can best determine 
which of their staff or partners are best suited to conduct all services or to conduct only outreach and 
education. We are glad to hear that Covered CA staff are in agreement on this issue. We want to underscore 
this point by recommending that agencies/ collaborations be allowed to have some staff or partners only 
conduct outreach and education as long as they work with CEC staff/partner.   

3. Counselor/ Educator Trainings need improvement.  We along with other advocates and CEE groups have 
already expressed concerns with the current trainings.  We are most concerned about the limited information 
available on Medi-Cal http://www.chc-inc.org/downloads/IB_CECcurriculum020714.pdf.  We are also 
concerned that CECs might be unable to adequately explain the copay/co-insurance structure and lack 
knowledge about other health-plan specific information to fully inform consumer choice.  As the programs 
become consolidated, we urge both Covered CA and DHCS to work together to enhance trainings so that 
Education and Enrollment staff are fully equipped to support consumers. 

4. Organizations/ Collaborations should have the option of transitioning to the new program.  We understand 
the desire to move all current O/E grantees and CEES to this new program; however, groups conducted an 
extensive assessment in determining their engagement in these opportunities.  They spent time developing 
the design of their partnerships and the strategies they would use.  It may not be feasible for groups to 
transition into this new program, at least not using their existing collaboration or staffing.  We are glad to be in 
agreement with Covered CA staff on this issue.  We want to reinforce this point by recommending that 
existing agencies/ collaborations keep their current O/E grants or CEE agreements in place at least through 
the next open enrollment period.   

Thank you for this opportunity to provide our recommendations.  We look forward to working with you to provide 
more input on the program when further details are provided.  Should you require additional information, have 
any questions or would like to meet with our coalition partners, please feel free to contact me at 323.295.9372 
ext. 235 or sonya@chc-inc.org. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 
 

 

Sonya Vasquez, MSW 
Policy Director 

 
cc: 
Covered California Board 
Sarah Soto-Taylor, Covered California 
Mary Watanabe, Covered California 
Rene Mollow, Department of Health Care Services 
Tara Naisbitt, Department of Health Care Services 
Crystal Haswell, Department of Health Care Services 
Cynthia Bruno, Richard Heath and Associates

http://www.chc-inc.org/downloads/IB_CECcurriculum020714.pdf
mailto:sonya@chc-inc.org
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Covering Kids & Families and LA Access Coalition Partners 
 
Doreena Wong, Project Director – Health Access 
Asian Americans Advancing Justice - Los Angeles 
 
Beth Malinowski, Associate Director of Policy 
California Primary Care Association 
 
Ellen Zaman, Director of Community Affairs 
Children’s Hospital of Los Angeles 
 
Kelly Hardy, Senior Director of Health Policy 
Children Now 
 
Stephen W. Schilling CEO  
Clinica Sierra Vista 
 
Norma Forbes, Executive Director 
Fresno Healthy Communities Access Partners 
 
Lily Caravello, Director 
Healthy Kids Mendocino 
 
Anthony Ly, Program Coordinator  
Long Beach Department of Health and Human Services  
Medi-Cal Outreach and Health Access Program  
 
Kelly Bennett-Wofford, Executive Director 
Sacramento Covered 
 
Olga Duran, Director of Patient Services 
Valley Community Clinic 
 
Luis Pardo, Executive Director  
Worksite Wellness 
 
 



 

 
UWCA improves health, education and financial stability results for low income children and families by supporting 

and coordinating the community impact and advocacy work of member local California United Ways. 
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May 20, 2014 

 

Peter Lee, Executive Director 
Covered California 
560 J Street, Suite 290 
Sacramento, CA 95814 
 

Dear Mr. Lee: 

Thank you for taking the time to meet with us in April to review the successes and challenges 
we have faced as outreach and enrollment grantees, and to discuss the policy issues we have 
identified as priorities for the next several months.  

We are writing to share some of our experience with both the Outreach and Education grant 
and the Enrollment Entity program and hopefully provide some helpful feedback and 
recommendations. We will first share our outcomes to date, then address the areas of: 
effective partnerships; administrative, training and marketing concerns that prevent us from 
even greater success; social media and other “push” outreach strategies; and suggestions on 
active outreach for utilization and retention. Finally, we will share some consumer feedback 
we have received.  

A. Strategy and Progress to Date 

Our strategies for reaching the target populations include (partial list):  
• United Way programmatic work including:  

o Volunteer Income Tax Assistance (VITA) sites;  
o Schools/colleges/universities;  
o Corporate workplace campaigns, 
o 211 call center;   
o Migrant program presentations.  

• Key Partnerships:  
o Enrollment entities and counselors;  
o County-level collaboratives and work groups 
o Public service offices, including Mexican Consular offices; 
o Community based organizations such as employment and housing centers; 
o Migrant worker programs;  
o School districts;  
o Clinics and provider offices;  
o Churches, temples, and other faith-based organizations;  
o Colleges and universities and student groups affiliated therewith;  

 
As of May 10, 2014, United Ways of California (UWCA) and our 11 United Way subgrantees 
employ 20 certified educators (CEs), equivalent to 8 FTEs, and use the talents of 
additional certified volunteer educators to accomplish our goals.  To date we have 
conducted:  860 events, 295,406 outreach exchanges, 29,562 education sessions, and 
made 14,504 referrals, 44% percent of our original goals. In addition, other UWCA-member 
local United Ways not participating in our grant are part of regional grants or part of the 
community outreach network.  



 

Also, UWCA has become a Certified Enrollment Entity (CEE) and currently has 9 Certified 
Enrollment Counselors (CECs) located in Stanislaus, Merced, Fresno, Tulare, Ventura, Kern 
and San Diego counties. 

B. Partnerships 

We have found working with partners to be a particularly effective strategy for achieving 
our goals.  Most counties meet together with other grantees to plan events and share the 
work. In addition we have successfully coordinated with Young Invincibles around social 
media outreach. Teams consisting of certified educators, certified enrollment counselors, 
and certified county workers attend events together to educate and enroll people in an 
“assembly line” type of support.  For example, our certified educators in Riverside attend 
weekly events at the Mexican Consulate and educate more than 1,300 people on average 
per week.  Another example is in Tulare County where our United Way staff has developed 
strong relationships with CECs who they can seamlessly do a soft handoff to for 
enrollment. Consumers have been appreciative of being given a name and even hours and 
helped with connecting to them.  

However, it took time to cement these partnerships. Had grantee meetings facilitated by 
Covered California happened earlier in the grant period as we were told they would, 
partnerships likely would have developed earlier. Partnership is a strategy to encourage 
more as we all proceed.  

Going forward, we would recommend RHA and Covered California help encourage such 
partnerships and ask their grantees to show evidence of how they are working with others 
in the same geographic regions.  

C. Administration: Training, GPAS, Marketing Outreach Materials 

We are very impressed with Richard Heath & Associates (RHA) and the level of support 
they have provided. RHA staff is responsive and comfortable dealing with the change. 
They actively work to improve systems, and are good problem solvers. 

Although all of us – Covered CA, RHA and grantees – were working with a nearly impossible 
timeline to create a new program with multiple elements, many necessary changes have 
been made that help grantees be more successful. Both the GPAS & IPAS systems are 
evolving but still need much more work to consistently and efficiently track and manage 
activities and outcomes. Further changes to streamline systems will be required, as we 
however, to enable grantees to be more effective while still maintaining accountability.  

Challenges and recommendations: 

1. Training: The first rounds of O&E training lacked an accurate, meaningful 
component on Medi-Cal and how to handle consumers who could be eligible for it. 
While we continue to be focused on QHP outreach and enrollment, the dynamics of 
dealing with real families and requirements of good customer service demand our 
staff be able to answer specific Medi-Cal questions and serve the whole family. 

Recertification is due to begin this summer. The certification process needs to be 
available online or by webinar for new staff and volunteers, especially in the 
absence of additional funding for travel to in-person trainings.  UWCA has 
identified several areas that need enhancement:  

a. More focus is needed on the availability and importance of selecting 
pediatric dental coverage.  



 

b. A section on the CalHEERS application process would benefit all certified 
staff, no matter what role they play. Even though some do not conduct 
enrollments, an abbreviated version of the training enrollment counselors 
receive would be beneficial and should be included. 

Finally, as the training material is finalized, health policy experts should vet all 
materials before they are distributed to ensure accuracy.  In the initial training 
this did not happen and there were several errors. 

2. GPAS: Though we foresaw that we would need to add events and activities to our 
plan, we did not anticipate such a high number of requests. (Many additional 
community events and requests for presentations could not have been included in 
the original workplans, and we work to be responsive and attend as many events as 
possible.) We did not anticipate, however, how the peculiarities of GPAS would so 
greatly add to our administrative burden, which detracts from the effort to 
connect people to coverage. GPAS should add an Excel upload function to 
streamline reporting, and also add a recurring activities function so that activities 
can be more quickly and easily added. Additional upgrades to make GPAS more 
efficient and require less time for data entry would be helpful in allowing grantees 
to put more effort into increasing production while still complying with grant 
reporting requirements. 

3. CEE Program: We have nine CECs with some starting to submit applications in 
February.  As of May 15th, we had received our first reimbursement check for what 
we assume are eight enrollments. Not documentation accompanied the check and 
as of this writing we have RHA investigating the specifics.  The lack of funds for 
administration of the CEE program was problematic as there were no upfront 
funding to get the CECs and program up and running. The IPAS system was 
cumbersome and inaccurate at best in the initial stages.  This will hopefully be 
solved with a different, more integrated approach in 2015.  

4. Materials in Print Store: With the close of open enrollment, we need new outreach 
materials reflecting the current eligibility rules. Producing new resources quickly 
as changes happen is critical for our effective outreach. (i.e. FAQs; fact sheets) 
The Print Store needs updated material on non-open (special) enrollment, former 
foster youth, future open enrollment, and other changing or important messaging. 

D. Social Media, Web/Phone Conferencing and SMS “Push” Outreach 

We are concerned that Covered California may be underestimating the potential for social 
media to catalyze enrollments.  More narrowly, we are concerned that our reach is 
understated in the way it is permitted to be counted. Every month, UWCA creates an 
editorial calendar for daily social media that we share with local United Ways.  When our 
entire network sends the same message, we conservatively estimate that our collective 
reach through Facebook, Twitter and Instagram totals over one million people, though 
some may be duplicated.  We estimate our social media messages about Covered 
California reach an average of 100,000 views each month, just with UWCA and the 11 local 
United Ways (LUWs) serving as subgrantees, and many more when the messaging is posted 
by our other United Way members.  



 

Challenges and recommendations: 

1. Social Media Reach: We are currently reaching more people on social media than 
we are able to report in GPAS. Our reach exceeds 100,000 per month, but counting 
only the number of link clicks and followers, as instructed, does not reflect the 
true reach and impact of our social media efforts. Counting only user link clicks, 
followers and shares/retweets does not give an accurate picture of the total 
impressions or reach, as evidenced by the Sprout Social report uploaded in GPAS 
monthly. We are willing to work with Covered California to determine a more 
accurate method of tracking social media outreach.  

2. Accurate Tracking: Activities have sometimes reached a larger number of people 
than the limits of the reporting requirements indicated.  For example the number 
of people educated during our tele-town hall with Representative Sanchez would 
have been more accurately reported as the total 3000 people on the phone, rather 
than only 1500 of the participants. Our CE was invited into the Congresswoman’s 
office and asked to present for 15 minutes and then answer questions. Thirteen 
people asked questions that helped educate the entire 3000.  The 
Congresswoman’s office carefully tracks and documents exactly how many 
constituents are listening on the phone. We feel the total participants on the call 
would be the accurate number to use for outreach and education.  

3. SMS Text Messaging: UWCA has begun pilot testing an SMS text messaging system 
with existing programmatic clients at one United Way. The pilot includes both in-
reach to current United Way programs and outreach about additional resources the 
recipients may find helpful, with no more than two text messages per month.  In 
the first two months, the program has had a very low “opt out” rate of only 3%. 
Our outreach staff is starting to gather information for new contacts separately 
from our Covered California outreach, using a separate, voluntary “opt-in” form.  
This will allow us to easily follow up and ensure families are successfully enrolled 
and educate them about utilization. 

Based on our experience so far, and the sound research about SMS strategies, SMS 
text messaging appears to be a powerful strategy, and one we recommend be used 
not just for outreach, but also for promoting utilization and retention, and 
ensuring leads convert to enrollments.  

D.  Consumer Education on Utilization and Retention 

Covered California and its grantees have learned that many consumers require numerous 
touches in order to enroll. A similar level of consistent and regular effort likely will be 
needed after enrollment to encourage utilization and retention.  While the health plans 
are charged and contracted to do this, we know that many who have used health coverage 
rarely or not at all in the past, will need consistent reminders and education about 
preventive care, choosing a doctor, and even how to utilize their coverage. We believe it 
would be a mistake to rely solely on the health plans to drive renewal and utilization. 

Challenges and recommendations: 

1. Renewal: From our experience with the Healthy Families Program, we know that 
many consumers tended to return to same Certified Application Assistor that 
enrolled them initially when they received their renewal notices in the mail. We 
feel that CEs and CECs should be encouraged to provide outreach and education on 
utilization, which will lead to higher rates of renewal. If consumers use their 
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